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Spousal privilege 

Contributed by a Bar spouse 

M
arrying an advocate is some
thing that can happen to any
body - and not always on pur

pose. One moment you're dating a long
haired Fine Arts student whose highest 
ambition is to find a shack on the beach 
where he can paint, and the next moment 
he has finished his law degree, cut his 
hair, and is halfway through his pupillage. 

It can also sneak up on you later in life. 
You may think you have married a quiet, 
unassuming attorney, but take your eye off 
him for half a minute and he abandons his 
comfortable partnership to start from the 
bottom at the Bar. He assures you that his 
erstwhile colleagues will shower him with 
briefs, but there are several lean months 
and many anxious moments to be got 
through before the shower begins. 

But whichever way it happens, there will 
come a time when your answer to the 
question, 'What does your husband do?' 
will be, 'He's at the Bar.' 

The conversation will then often proceed 
along surreal and confusing lines. ' Ah, 
he's at the Bar, is he?' your friend says 
with a sigh and a sympathetic shake of the 
head. 'Janine's husband was the same 
way. I suppose you hardly ever see him 
anymore. Out till all hours, is he? Even 
on weekends?' 

'Yes, yes!' You nod eagerly, feeling that 
here at last is someone who understands. 
'Weekends. Week days. It makes no dif
ference to him. He's at it day and night.' 

'Just like Janine's husband. Do you know 
what finally helped him?' 

'No, tell me!' 

'The twelve-step programme. He's been 
dry for six months now and never misses 
his AA meetings. ' 

By the time you have got through explain
ing what kind of Bar you were referring to 
it has dawned on you that your spouse's 
addiction is no less powerful than alcohol. 
But for advocates there is no cure and no 
recovery programme. 

Fortunately, there are times when an 
advocate is a very useful person to have 
about the home. It is like having free legal 

advice on tap. The chances are that this is 
how your friends and family already see 
him. 

When Cousin Alf gets into trouble with 
the law - again - your advocate is right at 
hand to deliver his expert opinion, ('I 
hope they lock him up and throwaway the 
key') and to pull strings on behalf of your 
stricken relative ('I'll have a word with 
the magistrate and see if he can't slap a 
few more years onto his sentence'). 

And when neighbourly disputes arise, as 
they so often do in suburbia, your advo
cate spouse really comes into his own. 
Whether it be loud music, barking dogs, 
or an encroaching hedge, Counsel can be 
relied on to fire off a letter that will terri
fy the miscreant into instant submission. 

Unfortunately it is not always that simple. 
If your opponent is made of tougher stuff, 
you may soon find yourself embroiled in a 
dispute of Cold War proportions. Your 
spouse will spend night after night 
crouched over his books muttering about 
Gien v Gien and Flax v Murphy. This may 
go on for years until the court declares 
him to be a vexatious litigant and brings 
the whole sorry episode to a close. 

Then there are the long working hours. 
Many a Bar spouse has complained bitter
ly about this aspect of an advocate's work
ing life, but that's just because they 
haven't thought it through properly. There 
are plenty of advantages to being married 
to an absent spouse. If you have no chil
dren, the long hours your advocate spends 
at work will provide you with enough me
time to go on a thorough journey of self
exploration. As the years go by, you will 
find yourself, learn to love yourself, fall 
out of love with yourself, and come to 
realise that you weren't that interesting to 
begin with. 

If you do have children, the rewards are 
even greater. You will get to spend hours 
and hours of important quality time with 
small people who have not learned to 
master their tempers, their bowels, or the 
English language. 

After a few years of this, your brain may 
be in danger of turning soft from too much 

"He's at it day and night" ... ' 

domestic isolation. Luckily your advocate 

knows just how to keep you sharp. He will 

constantly invite you to apply your mind 

to various thorny legal problems in the 

flattering, though misguided, belief that 

your opinion is actually worth something. 


'I just can't decide what to do in this 

Acme Garter Belts matter,' he will say, 

clutching at his brow and rending his hair

do a bit. 'Should I take an exception, or 

apply for an Anton Piller order, or just get 

started on my replication?' 

'Yes. ' 

'What do you mean yes? Which one?' 

'Um ... the middle one. Anton Whatsis

name.' 

'The Anton Piller order?' 

'Yes, him.' 

'Well, I was going to go with the excep

tion, but if you really think the Anton 

Piller is a better idea you're probably 

right. ' 


And so another slice of litigation changes 

course forever on the strength of your 

untutored whim. 


But marriage to an advocate isn't all 

heady rushes of power. There is a down 

side as well. The most noteworthy aspect 

of this is the risk of running into your hus

band's clients at social functions. You will 

have to get used to hobnobbing with 

thieves, murderers, crooks, and wife-beat

ers. And that's just for an advocate with an 

exclusively commercial practice. If he 

dabbles in crime as well, he probably 

attracts an even more interesting clientele. 
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A bigger danger than the clients is the col
leagues. You will soon discover that advo

cates like to spend time with other advo

cates. And when they get together they 

like to talk about law. Their tenacity in 

this regard is really remarkable. You may 

try, as others have before you, to put an 

official moratorium on shop-talk at the 
beginning of the evening. After a couple 

of hours of dead silence, broken only by 

the sound of intermittent throat-clearing 
and bread-crumbling, you will finally 

crack and allow them to talk about law 

again, whereupon the room will instantly 
erupt into noisy chatter. 

Bar functions are always jolly, rolllick
ing occasions with gales of laughter 

erupting every few minutes. But if you 

look closely you will see that only half 

the room is having fun. The other half is 

looking fairly pickled with boredom. 

Your advocate and his friends will rock 

with laughter at anecdotes that you have 
barely understood, never mind caught 

the punchline ... 

, . .. and then the judge said, "Well, Mr 

Fly on the wall 

When Fly started out, not so long 
ago, he was bewildered by the 
motion court timetable. Now, 

having been at it for a while, Fly is bewil
dered by the motion court timetable. Fly 
has discovered, incrementally, that it is 
accepted practice in the WLD and the TPD 
that the motion court timetable is bewil
dering. It would cause consternation if it 
were not so. There is, Fly has finally 
learnt, no correct answer, in either of these 
jurisdictions, to the apparently simple 
question when precisely what precise sort 
of application is supposed to be heard. 
There are many theories, some more plau
sible than others. One theory, derived from 
the Practice Manual, as so many of them 
seem to be, is that exceptions are heard 
from Tuesday onwards in the WLD. Fly 
can state with some conviction that the 
validity of this theory is as questionable as 
its counterpart that 'normal' opposed 
applications are heard from Wednesday 
onwards. Since it is not without some sig
nificance on what day one is liable to be 
called upon to start arguing a matter, and 
since prudence dictates that a futile pres
ence is preferable to a calamitous absence, 
it appears that the only safe thing to do is 
to assume that, whatever the nature of the 
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Smith, in that case all I can say is res ipsa 
loquitur. 11 , 

, ... when Nick asked him if that was in 

full and final settlement he said yes, 
except for costs in the cause.' 

, . .. she thought the translator had said 
"cohabit" and not "inhabit".' 

These sallies are greeted with howls of 
merriment by all the lawyers in the room 
while the non-lawyers look on with fixed 
smiles. 

Just when the mirth is at its height, someone 
stands up and starts to tap on a glass, herald
ing the beginning of the speeches. These 
are, if possible, even more opaque than the 
general conversation, but are greeted with 
even more laughter. Unfor-tunately, you as 
a Bar spouse have no idea why it should be 
so funny that old Joe was asked to testify 
before the Rand inquiry or why the fact that 
Bill has now become a telecommunications 
specialist should be greeted with low whis
tles and head-shakings. 

Of course, all work-related functions suf
fer from this syndrome to a greater or less-

matter, it may well be called any time from 
Tuesday onwards. Unless, of course, it is 
an 'interlocutory', in which case it ought 
to be, but never seems to be, called from 
Monday onwards. This phenomenon must 
never be confused with its namesake in the 
law reports. The latter (depending on what 
you want it to mean) tends to tell you 
whether relief is final or interim, and/or 
incidental and auxiliary to some main pro
ceedings, and/or whether an order is 
appealable or not. The true nature of the 
former is anybody's guess. Heaps of learn
ing are possible and many hours of debate 
have been heard on the question whether 
the list of interlocutory matters heard on a 
Monday in the WLD is a numerus clausus, 
or whether some eiusdem generis spirit 
fills the gaps. Applications for security for 
costs, for example, often entail the sort of 
combination of judicial wrath and robed 
panic that tends to be amusing to all pres
ent except those engaged in the spectacle. 
If there is consensus on their status in the 
WLD, Fly is unaware of it. What he does 
know, is that the notice of motion in these 
'interlocutory' matters tells the respondent 
that he, she or it is to appear in court on the 
Tuesday at 10hOO or so soon thereafter as 
counsel may be heard. One might be for-
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er extent. People who work together usu
ally have little in common besides the fact 
that they share office space. It is natural, 
therefore, that they will talk mainly about 

work when they get together after hours. 

But few professionals are quite as 
absorbed in their work as advocates. 
Advocates live law, breathe law, think 
law, and talk law. And when they retire 
if they don't drop in harness - they write 
a hefty book of memoirs about the law. 

Those few advocates who don't have this 
passionate attachment to the Bar will 
probably not stay there long. They will 
soon be seduced away into commerce. 
The next time they encounter their former 
colleagues will be when they are them
selves the subject of a fraud inquiry of 
Byzantine complexity. 

Learning to accept this extreme level of 
professional commitment is half the battle 
won for Bar spouses. 

The other half is learning to laugh at the 
jokes. (Il 

given for thinking that the respondent 
ought to be entitled to do just that. That 
would be a big mistake on the part of the 
respondent, and on the part of one thinking 
thus. 

Fly had the recent advantage of an oppo
nent in the TPD who had been acting as a 
judge there for a while. The orthodoxy 
went something like this: unless your mat
ter belongs to some mysterious class of 
matters that go to the special Monday 
court (where your ignorance of the exis
tence of such matters means that yours is 
not such a matter and you need not consid
er that possibility), your matter will be 
heard from Wednesday onwards, unless 
there is something wrong with the papers, 
in which case you may have to appear on 
the Tuesday to explain why you are not 
appearing on the Wednesday. Complacent 
acceptance of this orthodoxy is not 
advised. A senior colleague, whom Fly 
does not know for a tendency to fabricate, 
warns that one is not assured of never 
being told on a Wednesday morning that 
everybody knows that the roll cannot be 
relied upon and that counsel are to appear 
on Tuesday afternoon whatever exemp
tions from such a duty are suggested in the 
roll of allocations. 
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